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Charlotte Regional Visitors Authority

Board Meeting

July 14, 2010 – 8 AM

Charlotte Convention Center - Room 201 A/B

Attending:  Derick Close, Vi Lyles, Joe Hallow, Geoff Durboraw, Caldwell Rose, Tom Manno, Tom Sasser, Rai Glover, Vinay Patel, Larry Huelsman, and Paul Jamison.  Attending via teleconference:  Mike McGuire and Anthony Lindsey.  Absent:  None.

Staff in Attendance:  Tim Newman, Mike Crum, Gina Sheridan, Larry Williams, Jim Helms, Ted Lewis, Carole Thompson, Brandy Richard, Lamont Holman, Ereka Brim, Molly Hedrick, Mike Applegate, Jeff Mann, Winston Kelley, Steve Bagwell, Jorge Rodriguez, Mike Riviello, Mariel Littrell and Debbie Aldridge.

Guests:  Cameron Furr, CRVA Attorney from Grier Furr & Crisp; Ron Kimble from the City of Charlotte, Tina Whitley from the Matthews Chamber, Erik Spanberg from the Business Journal, Sid Smith from the Charlotte Area Hotel Association and Kenny Colbert from the Employers Association in Charlotte.

Meeting Called to Order:  Vice-Chairman Derick Close called the July 14, 2010 meeting to order at 8:00 AM.

Approval of June 9 2010 Meeting  Minutes:  Mr. Close asked for a motion of approval of the June minutes if there were no questions or comments.  Mr. Sasser made a motion to approve the minutes; seconded by Ms. Glover.  For:  Close, Lyles, Hallow, Durboraw, Rose, Manno, Sasser, Glover, Patel and Huelsman.  Against:  None.  (Mr. Jamison had not taken his Oath of Office yet; therefore, making him ineligible to vote.)
Welcome to Incoming Board Members:  Mr. Newman introduced the new members for the CRVA:  Larry Huelsman, replaces Anthony Fox, and comes to us from the Principal Financial Group with a strong interest in amateur sports.  Paul Jamison is the new representative from the small towns, replacing Tina Whitley.  Mr. Jamison runs Jamison Realty in Matthews and enjoys community involvement.  Mr. Newman presented Tina Whitley a plaque noting appreciation for her dedicated service on the CRVA from May 2008 to June 2010.  

Board Activities:  Report of the Nominating Committee -  The CRVA Nominating Committee met on June 29th to develop a recommended slate of officers for the Executive Board and Sub-Committee members.  Ms. Lyles presented   the committee recommendations:  Derick Close as Chairman; Vi Lyles as Vice Chair, Joe Hallow as Treasurer and Geoff Durboraw as Secretary.    Budget Committee:  Joe Hallow as Chair; Anthony Lindsey, Larry Huelsman and Vinay Patel.  Finance & Compliance Committee:   Caldwell Rose as Chair; Rai Glover, Paul Jamison and Mike McGuire.  Strategic Planning Committee:  Vi Lyles as Chair; Geoff Durboraw, Anthony Lindsey, Tom Manno and Vinay Patel.  Nominating Committee:  Tom Sasser as Chair; Rai Glover and Larry Huelsman.

Election of Officers and Committee Assignments for Fiscal 2011- Ms. Lyles made a motion to approve the slate of officers and approve the committees as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Hallow.  For:  Close, Lyles, Hallow, Durboraw, Sasser, Rose, Glover, Patel, Manno, and Huelsman.  Against:  None.

Employers Association Update:  Mr. Helms introduced Kenny Colbert, President of the Employers Association (EA) in Charlotte.   Mr. Colbert, President of the Association, discussed the services they provide.  There are 860 organizations in greater Charlotte that use the EA services.  The organization has been in existence since 1958.  The Employers Association provides help in managing risk, hiring and retaining good people and creating and maintaining positive work environments.   The organization provides classes in supervisory leadership and management development, computer classes, human resource training, and performs research.  The CRVA will use their survey services in September which will be tied into the CRVA Strategic Planning process.  The Association works with the EEOC as well as doing human resource audits, background checks, driver’s license checks and wage audits.  Mr. Close asked if Mr. Colbert believed jobs from China would come back to the United States.  Mr. Colbert responded that he believed they would due to the quality issues in China, salary ranges increasing in China and decreasing in the U.S. and the ten percent (10%) unemployment rate in the States.   

Sales and Marketing:  Visitor Statistics - Mr. Helms reported on the good news for the month of May with occupancy increasing over 15%, noting that year to date was up 10.2%.  The US average was not as strong as Charlotte; however, we are still experiencing weakness in ADR which is the last to come back in this scenario.   May occupancy hit 61.2% for the month compared to 53.1% in May 2009.  In comparative measures, Charlotte is ahead in occupancy compared to the US and Comp Set, but down in ADR and RevPAR.  Mr. Helms noted that the preliminary numbers for June are showing weakness.  Looking forward, Smith Travel is expecting good nationwide growth.  The economy is about the same as last month, but the industry is showing signs of a rebound.  Mr. Sassser noted that the summer months are normally slower in the restaurant business.  Mr. Durboraw noted that the airport car rental business is down for the month of June from May 2010 and Mr. Hallow stated that the hotel business is seeing dips and spikes in the coming months. 

Sales Activities – In the absence of Mr. Butts, Mr. Newman reported that 51,000 room nights were booked for the month of June.  A booking of note was the Automotive Recyclers Association for October 2011. ACN has signed on for a multi-year booking in 2011-12.  A lost business of note was the Pampered Chef due to the hotel package.  Religious conventions have been very good for the city.  Mr. Newman noted that Mr. Butts is at an engineering convention in Pittsburgh and Mr. McMillan is doing well in his new sales position with Visit Charlotte.   

Marketing Activities -   Ms. Sheridan discussed the in-flight US Airways promotion which is running “Charlotte’s got a lot” ads on US Airways seat back tray tables during the months of July and August.  There are 2,143 flights; 1,000 ads and 476,190 impressions.  The passenger survey participation will give Visit Charlotte insight into the effectiveness of the advertising campaign on US Airways.  Ms. Sheridan distributed “Tour Charlotte” and “Meet Charlotte” marketing pamphlets which have a quarterly distribution.  Marketing is kicking off the ad sales for the official Visitors Guide for 2011.  (Mr. McGuire and Mr. Lindsey joined the meeting via teleconference at 8:30AM.)   Mr. Newman noted that airport traffic has picked up and there are more marketing opportunities there.  Revenues are slightly down but there are some big proposals out and the airport director continues to be pleased.

Measures:  May Financial Report - The balance sheet reflects that the CRVA is in sound financial condition.   The CRVA had a net surplus of $441,923 versus a budgeted surplus of $235,802 for the month of May. This net surplus results from the $8,333 surplus from the food and beverage profit sharing agreement with the Bobcats, a $50,497 surplus from the Hall of Fame parking garage and a $383,093 surplus from the NASCAR Hall of Fame.  Visit Charlotte’s net expense of $556,000 versus budget of $785,000 puts them $229,000 ahead of budget for the month.  The Convention Center had a gross operating deficit of $339,000 versus a budgeted deficit of $113,000 which puts them $226,000 behind budget for the month.  Bojangles’ Coliseum recorded a gross operating deficit of $68,000 which was $41,000 greater than budgeted.   Ovens Auditorium recorded a gross operating surplus of $116,000 which was $5,000 greater than the surplus budgeted.   At the Time Warner Cable Arena, expenses were over budget by $63,000 due in part to the NRA Convention which was unbudgeted.  Actual expenses were $1,010,000 versus budget of $1,071,000 for the NASCAR HOF.   Actual expenses for the Airport division were under budget by approximately $500.  The CRVA Parking Operations incurred net expenses of $50,000 versus a budget of $88,000.  The FY 2010 Fund Balance goal is $4.2 million and the CRVA staff projects that goal will be met or exceeded by June 30, 2010.  Mr. Hallow made a motion to accept the Financial Report for the period ending May 31, 2010.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Manno.  For:  Close, Lyles, Hallow, Durboraw, Rose, Manno, Sasser, Glover, Patel, Huelsman, Lindsey and McGuire.  Against:  None.  
Consent:   Management Reports – Chairman Close asked Mr. Kelley to give an update on the NASCAR Hall of Fame. Mr. Kelley reported that the NHOF is in its second month of operation and they are starting to see some very positive feedback come in.  Eighty-nine percent (89%) of those surveyed have stated they would revisit the venue and ninety-six percent (96%) said the experience met or exceeded their expectations.  There have been various promotions, a couple of race viewing parties and the 2011 nominees have been announced.  Staff is working on exhibit rotations and there is an announcement this afternoon on a new artifact that will be in the Hall of Fame.  Mr. Kelley’s biggest surprise is the children’s engagement in viewing and participating in the interactive experiences.  There were some challenges with the interaction exhibits that have now been resolved. 

Mr. Crum stated that Bojangles’ Coliseum and Ovens Auditorium are off to a good start under the new arrangement with Starbooker Presents and Jeff Bowen.  The announcement of the affiliation of the CRVA and Mr. Bowen has been well accepted in the industry.  Mr. Bowen will be doing all the event booking for Ovens Auditorium and the Bojangles’ Coliseum.  Mr. Crum noted that it will probably be in the latter half of FY11 before a real change is documented in the bookings.  Mr. Crum presented Carole Thompson, past Manager with Ovens Auditorium, with a plaque noting her years of service with the organization from 1988 to 2010.   Ms. Thompson has retired and will pursue her interest in dog therapy.  A donation will be made to the Charlotte Humane Society in Ms. Thompson’s honor.   Ms. Thompson thanked the board and said that she is proud of her service with the CRVA.  She said that the Tyvola Road Coliseum was a great building, and she tried to be a good steward of Ovens Auditorium in consideration of its history and in honor of long-time manager, Hubert McClendon.  Mr. Newman stated that Mr. Holman is doing a good job in his new position as Interim Manager for the two venues.

Mr. Newman pointed out the new CRVA board packets are fully recyclable now.

Executive Session:  A motion was made by Chairman Close to move into Executive Session at 8:50 AM, under North Carolina General Statute Sections 143.318.11 (4) and (5) to discuss matters relating to the location or expansion of business in the area served by the CRVA and to establish, or to instruct the CRVA’s staff, concerning the position to be taken by or on behalf of the CRVA in negotiating the amount of compensation and other material terms of an employment contract or proposed employment contract. The motion was seconded by Mr. Sasser.  For:  Close, Lyles, Hallow, Durboraw, Patel, Sasser, Manno, Huelsman, Glover, Rose, Lindsey and McGuire.  Against:  None.  

The regular meeting was reconvened at 10:10AM. Mr. Rose had left the meeting at 9:30AM.  Mr. Lindsey had left the meeting at 10:03AM.  There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:11AM.

Geoff Durboraw

Secretary

